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Palau Universal Periodic Review

General Session

Opening Remarks

By 

Minister J. Baklai Temengil
The President of the Human Rights Council, Members of our Troika, Excellencies and Distinguished Representatives, Ladies and gentlemen

 Introduction
1.
Bonjour and “Alii” I bring you warmest greetings from the Government and the people of the Republic of Palau. Allow me at the Outset, Mr. President/Vice President, to extend and to wish your good self and the members of the Human Rights Council as well as all State Parties gathered here today, a very happy, healthy and prosperous New Year 2016.  

2.
Mr. President/Vice President, it is with great honor and privilege that I present on behalf of the Government of the Republic of Palau, our 2nd national UPR report. Today, I am accompanied by members of my delegation, which include: The Honorable Senator J. Uduch Sengebau Senior who is representing our 9th National Congress (The Olbil Era Kelulau); Ms. Hila Asanuma, Senior Foreign Service Officer, Bureau of Foreign Affairs & Trade under the Ministry of State; Mr. Kyonori Tellames, Senior Planning Analyst, Bureau of Budget and Planning under the Ministry of Finance: Ms. Holly Yamada, Small Island States Officer for Palau under the Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat and Mr. Romulo Nayacalevu, Senior Human Rights Adviser, Regional Rights Resource Team, Secretariat of the Pacific Community. Our journey took us more than 20 hours to arrive at this beautiful city of Geneva, Switzerland. Our flight began from Palau to Guam, then Hawaii, New York and finally, Geneva.   As you can imagine, our distance is truly thousands of miles away from Geneva and yet the experiences have been an exciting one for my delegation and the people of Palau as we come and share with you our human rights stories since our review in 2011. This opening statement will also address advanced questions from Germany, Liechtenstein, the UK, Belgium, Spain and Australia.   
3.
While we are geographically very far away from Geneva, this distance will not hinder us from working with the international community in telling our human rights stories and our challenges and progress in implementing the recommendations following our first session with the working group. The Government of Palau (“Government”) welcomes this opportunity to respond to the recommendations made at the first reporting cycle of the UPR, and receive any other recommendations on our 2nd UPR report that will assist us in improving compliances on the United Nations Human Rights Treaties.  Indeed, we have found this process very valuable as it has guided our human rights programs and community based activities for the past four years. 
4.
As a young nation that gained Independence in 1994 and with a population of less than 20, 000 people, Palau crafted its own Constitution, “The Supreme Law of the Land”, which reflects the values and beliefs of our people, and one that guarantees human rights for all. Though Palau is a young Independent nation, our thousand years of recognized culture and its fundamental principles and values have evolved in ways  that continue to guide us in the design of our Constitution, its framework and implementation processes. We strongly recognizes the fundamental principles of human rights for all, particularly the processes of relationships between men, women, and children (boys and girls) and their vital roles in our community that are essential for the core development of our nation as part of our global community obligations.  In our culture, the strongest and the most powerful relationship is between a brother and a sister; this is still recognized today in our daily lives. This is exemplified through our extended family interactions and customary practices, and this relationship has historically formed the basis of our social organization, governance and system of justice.
Achievements since the last review
5. 
Mr. President, 4 and ½ years ago, Palau’s delegation returned from this august body with a set of recommendations; 83 in total that we accepted and had a timeframe to implement. Our national report captures the implementation journey in this period and while we recognize from the onset of the many challenges and difficulties our small island nation has taken to implement many of these key recommendations,  we are also confronted with the reality that some recommendations were not possible to fully implement within the given timeframe.  

6.
However, the Government of Palau strengthened its efforts towards implementing the accepted recommendations and dealing with emerging issues such as human rights affected through climate change and disasters. We reiterate at the outset that some issues are complex and require extensive resources and national wide consultations; ratification of core treaties; human trafficking; migrant issues; and displacement and loss of land, property and homes due to climate change.  As a Small Island Developing State, we have limited resources to address these multi-dimensional issues. We urge the members of the Human Rights Council to take these circumstances into account when proposing further recommendations.  
7.
Despite our challenges, our Government has worked hard and we are proud to report on a number of significant achievements including:

-
creation of the Reporting Committee on the UN Human Rights Treaties 

-
new legislation to address gender based violence;

- 
revision and approval of the new Penal Code
-
ratification of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities;

-
establishment of a gender and disability office within the Ministry of 
Community and Cultural Affairs; 

-
hiring of Human Rights Officer under the Ministry of Community and Cultural Affairs

-
development of policies for persons with disabilities; 

-
completion and submission of our overdue periodic report on the Convention on the Rights of the Child; and 
- 
giant step of signing the remaining core treaties that Palau was not a state party to.

8.
Mr. President, the Government of Palau wishes to strengthen its efforts in implementing the recommendations which have been challenging to fulfill.  Upon advice from the members of the 9th Olbiil Era Kelulau (Palau National Congress), Palau will work towards establishing a permanent office within our government to handle matters related to human rights.
Gender Equality and Women’s Rights

9.
Mr. President, while Palau has yet to ratify the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), many positive steps have been taken to advance gender equality and particularly mainstreaming in my country. A gender office has been established within the Ministry of Community & Cultural Affairs towards building a gender mainstreaming policy into our national development policies and implementation framework.  A gender mainstreaming approach is recognized as a critical part of our economic and social development. Accordingly, our census and survey modules have been designed to produce disaggregated data on gender, as illustrated in the 2015 Palau census. 
10.
Recalling recommendations around gender equality received at our 1st UPR and the fundamental importance of addressing gender based violence, we enacted the Family Protection Act in 2012 to address this ugly crime of domestic violence and to better protect the families and people in Palau from the scourge of domestic violence. Palau is taking further steps towards the implementation of this new legislation and welcomes the support of our international partners in this endeavor, including the establishment of safe-houses and crisis centers. 
11.
Mr. President, in our experience, the problem of gender based violence can be exacerbated in times of disaster, and we are a country which has recently been affected by typhoons. Coastal and remote communities are particularly vulnerable to these events, and consequently we see greater exposure of women and children in these areas to gender based violence in times of disasters, when families are placed in extreme deprivation and stress and access to resources are seriously curtailed. We would be very interested to learn through this process how other countries address this kind of situation.

12.
In line with the Pacific Leaders’ Gender Equality Declaration of 2012, our Government is exploring ways to improve services for victims such as safe houses, counselling, immediate health responses and protection orders for victims and children. We note the challenges faced by other excluded groups such as women with disabilities, elderly, migrant women and those allegedly trafficked and we have prioritized these groups as we give effect to the Family Protection Act.  

13.
In line with the Family Protection Act, we have established the Family Protection Act Committee. This Committee has been active in promoting awareness of the new law, affording people comfort and safety in reporting sexual assault and domestic violence.  We have seen an increase in the number of sexual assault cases reported and prosecuted since January 2015, particularly cases where children are the victims.
14.
Support for women in leadership positions has increased with a number of advocacy programs and the establishment of a network ‘CWEB’ (Center for Women Empowered Belau) by our women senators and the Ministry of Community & Cultural Affairs.
15. 
Responding to the recommendations from our first UPR report on the issue of marital rape, I am pleased to report that marital rape is now a criminalized under the Family Protection Act. This reform was championed by the leading traditional women’s group, the “Mechesil Belau”, and is one of the many examples of how women and leaders of Palau have worked collaboratively to ensure women’s safety at home and in public.  
The Rights of our children

16.
Palau’s President, His Excellency Tommy E. Remengesau Jr., along with the current 9th Olbiil Era Kelulau, Palau’s National Congress, showed tremendous support in ensuring the safety and protection of the people of Palau, especially children through the revision and approval of the new Penal Code 2014. The new Penal Code includes regulating the use of force against children and other persons under the care or control of another. Furthermore, the Office of the Attorney General, in collaboration with the Bureau of Public Safety, has created a sexual offender registry list. There is ongoing work between the two agencies to implement the sex offender registration program. The new Penal Code also includes Labour Trafficking, Anti-Smuggling and Anti Trafficking crimes and offenses, as well as Child Exploitation crimes and offenses. 
17.
We have since begun the process of domesticating the Convention on the Rights of the Child through various legislative initiatives. These legislative reforms include the passage of our new model Penal Code which updated criminal offenses in Title 17 of PNC. The model Penal Code addresses sexual assault of children and registration of sex offenders.  Higher penalties have been introduced to deter human trafficking and sexual exploitation of children.  Our Family Protection Act 2012 provides protection for children in violent domestic settings.  And efforts has also been made by the Government in other areas, including the National Health Insurance Coverage targeting children and proposed legislations in Congress on child seatbelts and restraints, maternity leave, child foster care and juvenile diversion program Additionally pursuant to recommendation from our 1st UPR, I am pleased to announce that there is pending legislation in Congress to equalize the legal minimum age to 18 years for marriage.   
18.
 Mr. President, Palau’s Constitution Art. VI accords free and compulsory education for all children living in Palau. It further states the promotion of the health and social welfare through free and/or subsidized healthcare. In addition, the Government of Palau provides free lunch and transportation to all the public schools, ; and free healthcare services to all schools (public and private) We strongly believe that through education our children can grow to reach their fullest potential.  It is through this commitment, that our leadership and our government has declared this year 2016, the Year of the Youth, where our attention is in full focus on youth development and programs.  
Ratification and Signing of Core treaties
19.
Mr. President, following our first review, the Government of Palau was a state party to only the CRC, and has since implemented recommendations 1 to 5 by signing the core treaties, namely, ICCPR, ICESCR, CEDAW, CERD, CAT, CRPD, CRMW and CED at the margins of the 66th UN General Assembly in 2011. I am pleased to announce that Palau ratified the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in 2013 and currently in the process of formulating a Disability policy. On December 3, 2015, His Excellency President Tommy E. Remengesau, Jr., through Presidential Proclamation declared Dec 3, 2015 as the International Day of Persons with Disabilities and called on the people of Palau to observe this day with appropriate programs, ceremonies, and activities and to recognize Persons with Disabilities to be full and able members of the community and society. At the regional level, Palau supports the Pacific Regional Strategy on Disability, under the Pacific Islands Forum and looks forward to endorsing the strategy once it reaches its final stage.  
20.
Furthermore, we refer to the advanced questions on the issue of the ratification of ICC, Palau supports the fundamental principles of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Courts. The Constitution of Palau under Section 10 Article IV states that ‘Torture, cruel, inhumane or degrading treatment or punishment, and excessive fines are prohibited.”. While Palau notes the importance of acceding to the statute of the international criminal court, Palau will need to consider the technical and resource implications of accession. Palau though has sufficient legislative safeguards to address grave human rights violations.
21.
Mr. President, The Government recognises the value of each of the core treaties, however it would need to commit to a broader timeline of ratification to allow for a more rigorous oversight into the realities of ratification and implementation of the core treaties against the backdrop of our immediate challenges. However Palau is taking considerable steps including visiting each of treaties with an open mind towards ratification. 
22. In particular, Palau notes the importance of ratifying the Convention on the Rights of Migrant Workers and Members of their family.   However, despite the challenges, I am pleased to report, that much progress has been done in the area of migrant workers, such as the minimum wage has increased and is universally applied, there has been increased in Labor Compliance Officers and through PNC 13 Immigration and Labor Law, this provides for protection of foreign workers and occupation health and safety standards. 
Human Rights Committee
23.
Mr. President, on May 29, 2014, the Reporting Committee on UN Conventions on Human Rights was created through Presidential Executive Order 368. This is Palau’s first attempt towards national coordination of its human rights reporting obligations. The Committee is comprised of Cabinet Ministers supported by a Working Group from government agencies and relevant stakeholders such as Omekesang, Inc., a prominent Disabled Persons Organization in Palau. 

24.
Mr. President, I am delighted to announce that the National Human Rights Committee with its supporting Working Group has just completed and submitted its combined 2nd and 3rd reports on the Convention on the Rights of the Child. The efforts needed to complete reports with very limited capacity and resources has its challenges yet the submission of these treaty reports shows Palau’s commitment to its obligations. 
Climate Change

25.
Mr. President, Palau is a peaceful and stable island nation. However, we are faced with many challenges as we continue develop our nation.  Prominent amongst these is climate change, which will affect our people’s livelihood, access to food, water and property. International cooperation and support will be critical in addressing and ensuring the basic human rights of our people.  We also seek the support of the international community in tackling our other human rights priorities including human trafficking, migrant workers, gender based violence and vulnerable groups, including women, children, persons with disability and the elderly. Our intention to establish a national human rights institution will require specialized resources and we will be looking for the assistance of our partners to realize this. 
26.
We also come bearing our own wealth of experience and ideas, particularly in the area of preserving our oceans, marine and environment. His Excellency President Tommy E. Remengesau, Jr., has successfully secured a protection measure for our oceans through the Marine Sanctuary Act. This act focuses on the preservation and protection of our marine life to ensure food security for the future of our children. We call upon the international community to commit to promoting these through the SDGs as for small island states, we depend on these resources and their protection is inextricably linked to our ability to give effect to the rights identified under the Universal Declaration on Human Rights. We emphasize the importance of development financing aligned with the SDGs, including Goal 5 on gender equality and those relating to marginalized groups and human rights. The Human Rights Council has a real opportunity to strengthen its monitoring of the human rights captured in the SDGs through the UPR process and this is a proposal we would like to submit to the Council at this review for further consideration.
Challenges and limitations
27. 
Palau continues to face many challenges and limitations in our efforts to fulfill our human rights obligations at the national, regional and international community. Due to limited capacity, human resources and expertise, we continue to seek external technical and funding assistance. Palau is committed to meeting its human rights obligations and I seek the assistance from the members of the human rights council. 

28. 
Mr. President as a proud nation with a rich culture and abundant natural resources, we extend an invitation to this august body to come and swim in our famous jellyfish lake, the world’s first shark sanctuary and now a marine sanctuary, which is also a UNESCO World Heritage for the Rock Island Southern Lagoon, for its unique inscription of the world heritage site. Sadly, these are also under threat if we do not address the issue of climate change; and we also call on this council to take decisive leadership on this issue of climate change and human rights.
Conclusion

29. 
Mr. President, in conclusion Palau supports the Universal Periodic Review process as it allows us as a member state to engage constructively on issues that affect our people. Palau places a lot of value on this process and as we have demonstrated it in our national report today, the government of Palau has taken great strides to better protect, promote and fulfill our human rights obligations. We can assure this august body that we will continue to work towards the realization of human rights of our people. Thank you, Mr. President. 
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